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CODAN LIFTS HALF YEAR PROFIT AND DIVIDEND 
 
 

 Net profit after tax of $6.1 million, up 8%  

 Increased interim dividend to 2.0 cents, up 33%, fully franked 

 Earnings per share of 3.4 cents  

 Metal detection revenue up 24% on the prior first half   

 Land Mobile Radio (LMR) business continues to grow 

 Successfully leveraging intellectual property to penetrate new markets  

 
 
Australian-based global technology company, Codan Limited (ASX:CDA), today announced 
an 8% increase in statutory net profit after tax to $6.1 million for the half year ended 31 
December 2015 compared to the same period last year. Underlying net profit after tax was 
$7.0 million, an increase of 16%. 
 
Directors announced an increased interim dividend of 2.0 cents per share, up 33%, 
fully franked. The dividend has a record date of 15 March 2016 and will be paid on 1 
April 2016.  
 
“The result reflects strong sales growth in metal detection, improved margins in radio 
communications, continuing cost control and increasing market take up of our newest metal 
detecting and land mobile radio products,” Chief Executive Officer Donald McGurk said 
today.  
 
“Codan develops advanced electronics products that perform well in harsh environments, 
making us the leading choice for governments, NGOs and consumers around the world to 
meet their critical safety, security and productivity requirements.  
 
“Our strategy is to grow profitability by improving and broadening our product offerings while 
ensuring our value propositions remain relevant and leading-edge.” 
  



 

 

 

 
       Codan Summary Financial Performance 

       

  Half Year ended 

  Dec-15 Dec-14 

  $m % $m % 

Revenue         

Communications products 29.0 44% 36.6 53% 

Metal detection products 33.6 52% 27.1 40% 

Mining technology 2.3 4% 2.5 4% 

Other (divested business unit) -  2.0 3% 

Total revenue 65.0 100% 68.2 100% 

         

Underlying business performance        

EBITDA 14.7 23% 13.7 20% 

EBIT 9.0 14% 9.2 13% 

 Interest (0.8)  (1.3)   

 Net profit before tax 8.2 13% 7.9 12% 

Taxation 1.2   1.9   

Underlying net profit after tax 7.0 11% 6.0 9% 

         

Non-recurring (income)/expenses after tax*:        

Loss on closure of business                         -   (0.4)   

Restructuring expenses                      (0.9)  -   

Net profit after tax 6.1  5.6   

Underlying earnings per share, fully diluted 3.9 cents   3.4 cents   

Dividend per share 2.0 cents   1.5 cents   

 
 

In December, the Company successfully negotiated the renewal of its $85 million debt facility 
for a further three years. Net borrowings increased by $5.4 million to $40.8 million from 30 
June 2015 as working capital normalised from low 30 June 2015 levels; however, inventory 
levels are expected to reduce over the second half. 
 
The Company continues to pursue the sale of its now vacant property at Newton, South 
Australia that has a carrying value of approximately $6 million.  Proceeds will be used to 
reduce debt in the first instance. While the timing of this sale is uncertain, management 
anticipates that a transaction will be completed this calendar year. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

Performance by business unit: 
 
Radio Communications – High Frequency (HF) Radios and Land Mobile Radios (LMR) 
 
Radio Communications is a leading designer and manufacturer of premium communications 
equipment for High Frequency (HF) and Land Mobile Radio (LMR) applications. It provides 
communications solutions that allow customers to save lives, enhance security and support 
peacekeeping activities worldwide. 
 
Segment contribution was $7.9 million on sales of $29.0 million. LMR order intake was 
strong and largely offset a lower sales result for HF in the half as forecast at our last AGM. 
 
LMR performed strongly during the half due to the increased acceptance of our products by 
US government departments. This business is now performing at a level that is consistent 
with our initial acquisition assumptions and is well positioned for further growth.  
 
Although the HF business softened in the first half, we did see strong demand from the UN 
and humanitarian customers. Given the level of instability and conflict in some of our key 
markets, we expect demand for our HF products to be stronger in the second half as we 
support our customers’ ongoing efforts to promote security and peacekeeping in those 
regions.  
 
The Radio Communications strategy is to profitably grow the business while reducing 
revenue variability. We are focused on broadening our addressable markets by leveraging 
our current technology, and there are several new product variants under development that 
will further diversify Radio Communications’ revenue from FY17 onwards.    
 
In order to capitalise on these market opportunities, the Radio Communications team has 
adopted an agile engineering approach that leverages its core IP to develop products that 
are applicable to new market segments in a timely fashion. 
 
The division has also strengthened its sales and marketing capability by supplementing an 
existing strong distribution network with additional sales resources in key markets, such as 
Africa.  This has brought the business closer to its key customers and end users. In support 
of this approach, Radio Communications has shifted its sales hub for the African region from 
the United Kingdom to Dubai. 
 
Metal Detection – Consumer, Gold Mining and Countermine 
 
Minelab is the world leader in handheld metal detecting technologies for consumer, gold 
mining, demining and military needs. Over the past 30 years, Minelab has introduced more 
innovative technology than any of its competitors and has taken the metal detection industry 
to new levels of technological excellence. 
 
Minelab sales in the first half were $33.6 million, up 24% or $6.5 million on the same period 
last year.  Segment contribution increased 56% to $8.0 million. This was the result of strong 
growth across all three product groups, assisted by the release of two new product platforms 
in the second half of FY15.   
 
The GPZ 7000® was successfully launched in our traditional first world markets in February 
2015 and, after an initial wave of high demand, sales have settled at a solid baseline level. 
Priority is now focused on building sales of the GPZ 7000® in Africa.  
 
Sales of the entry level GO-FIND® detector series strengthened over the period with the 
signing of a number of new distributors in the US and Europe.  The product is gaining strong 



 

 

market recognition and, as a result, Minelab has broadened its markets and built significant 
market share since the product was released in April 2015.  
 
The Countermine business also performed well during the first half as a result of increased 
demining activities undertaken by humanitarian and government organisations. 
 
Minelab was recently awarded a US$1.35m contract by the US Army to develop a dual 
sensing detector that incorporates ground penetrating radar. If this development is 
successful, Minelab and its partner, NIITEK, may have the opportunity to tender for the 
contract to replace the existing US Army’s Handheld Standoff Mine Detection System 
(HSTAMIDS) fleet in the future. 
 
In order to grow the business, Minelab is pursuing a number of strategies that extend across 
all of its product groups.  Further expansion is planned in Africa by working with new 
partners to take our gold detecting products into new markets.  Focus in the second half will 
also be directed towards securing a number of major retail distribution customers to grow 
sales of our consumer products internationally. 
 
While the key objective for this business is stable long term growth, we remain well 
positioned to take advantage of potential surges in demand for our gold detecting products 
in Africa, which are brought about by significant gold finds. 
 
Mining Technology - Minetec 
 
When Minetec was acquired in 2012 Codan faced two strategic challenges.  
 
The first was to complete the development of the technology to ensure it was capable and 
robust enough to operate in the challenging and harsh environments associated with 
underground hard rock mines. We can report that through a succession of pilot projects and 
test sites over the past two years Minetec has successfully commercialised its products and 
made them robust enough to function well in these tough environments.  The now proven 
technology enables mining companies to transition from conventional labour-intensive 
mining practices to more efficient mechanised mining techniques - a key long term safety 
and productivity objective of the industry. 
 
The second challenge was around market acceptance and scale, and while we have 
successfully sold our technology to a number of global mining companies, the ongoing 
depressed state of the mining industry has slowed our progress. 
 
Minetec incurred losses of $1.3 million in the first half and, as foreshadowed at the last AGM, 
continued losses at that level are unacceptable. 
 
With the announcement of further mine closures by key customers late in 2015, 
management took action in January 2016 to more closely align Minetec’s cost base with its 
revenues.  We now expect a break-even result in the second half. 
 
Minetec has unique intellectual property which we believe is of significant value to the global 
mining industry. The Board and management believe that Minetec has the potential to 
become a significant division of Codan, and therefore steps have been taken to preserve its 
value until the mining industry recovers.  
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

Corporate 
 
During the period, Codan completed the move of all Adelaide operations to its new global 
head office in the Technology Park precinct at Mawson Lakes, South Australia. The location 
is now home to over 250 staff.  The co-location of engineering and sales teams, as well as 
cost efficiencies from operating on one site, are expected to largely offset the increase in 
rent expense.    
 
The Board completed its succession planning with the appointment of Kathy Gramp in 
November. Ms Gramp has joined the Board Audit, Risk and Compliance Committee. 
 
 
Outlook 
 
Management remain confident of achieving long term growth as we continue to invest in new 
product development and build a more diversified product portfolio over the medium term. 
 
Radio Communications is now well positioned to deliver a result in line with its excellent 
performance in FY15.  
 
Minelab has had a strong start to the second half on the back of an uptake in GPX sales in 
one African market during January.  This, coupled with favourable seasonal conditions, will 
see Minelab deliver a better result than in the first half.    
 
Given the above, Codan is well positioned to deliver an improved underlying and statutory 
net profit compared to last year. We anticipate full year one-off restructuring costs to be in 
the order of $2 million after tax, with $0.9 million already incurred in the first half. 
 
While it is too early to provide definitive profit guidance for FY16, the Board intends to 
provide further outlook statements if and when appropriate. 
 
 
On behalf of the Board 

 

Michael Barton 
Company Secretary 

 
Codan is an industrial technology company that provides robust technology solutions that 
solve customers’ communications, safety, security and productivity problems in some of the 
harshest environments around the world. Our customers include United Nations 
organisations, mining companies, security and military groups, government departments, 
major corporates as well as individual consumers and small-scale miners. 
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